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Summary of the meeting held on April 22, 2010

The meeting was conducted under the chairmanship of Ambassador Francisco Proaño, Permanent Representative of Ecuador to the OAS and Vice Chair of the General Committee, to consider items on the order of business contained in document CP/CG-1825/10 rev. 1.  Taking part in the meeting were the delegations of Argentina, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Guatemala, Haiti, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Saint Kitts and Nevis, United States, Uruguay, and Venezuela.

1. Activity report of the Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation of the Secretariat for Political Affairs

The report on the activities of the Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation (DECO) of the Secretariat for Political Affairs was given by Mr. Pablo Gutiérrez, Director of the Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation.

Mr. Gutiérrez indicated that the OAS was an international organization whose main core focus was its political action.  Accordingly, all its plans and programs were directed towards creating tools, procedures, and capacities to enhance its actions, in implementation of its mandates for the strengthening of democracy in the Hemisphere.  As illustration, he pointed to the statement contained in the January 2010 report of the U.S. Senate’s Committee on Foreign Relations entitled “Multilateralism in the Americas,” which recognized the Organization of American States (OAS) as “the principal agency for electoral observation in the Americas.”

Mr. Gutiérrez indicated that in electoral observation, the DECO continued to respond to requests for the deployment of electoral observation missions (EOMs), while continuing to carry out a series of actions to systematize, develop, and refine methodologies. He reported that from 2009 to 2010, 17 electoral observations missions had been deployed in nine member states.  He indicated that, in the same period, as a result of efforts towards further professionalization of observation efforts, the OAS had published “Methods for Electoral Observation: A Manual for OAS Electoral Observation Missions.”  It had also published the “Manual for OAS Electoral Observation Missions,” now at a stage of implementation and adjustment, which brought together in a single document OAS EOM organization and deployment procedures.  He further indicated that the document “Observing the Use of Electoral Technologies:  A Manual for OAS Electoral Observation Missions” had now been prepared, and that work was being done to design methodologies for gender mainstreaming and for media oversight.

Mr. Gutiérrez also referred to intrainstitutional strengthening efforts made by replacing within EOMs non-OAS specialists with staff members from the Organization’s own departments with the knowledge and experience to carry out the work. Examples of departments that had taken part to that end were the Department of Sustainable Democracy and Special Missions, and the financial, procurement, and legal departments. The Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM) would be included, and training would be provided for our staff members on the methodologies, during their development and implementation itself.  He indicated that this helped consolidate the “institutional memory” of the OAS General Secretariat with regard to missions and their deployment, and helped identify best practices from a comparative and cumulative standpoint, for their ongoing improvement and refinement.

With regard to technical cooperation, he mentioned the substantial increase in the number of cooperation projects, of higher quality, being executed by the General Secretariat.  He indicated that in 2007, only one technical cooperation project had been executed, but that from 2007 to 2010, 16 would be executed. He further indicated that only recently had a report on objectives, main challenges, results, and key information, among other things, begun to be included in technical cooperation reports on projects receiving GS/OAS support.

He reported that the DECO had established a series of programs on matters of relevance to the members states, and to the OAS in its work in the electoral area, among them, the inter-American political financing program, the electoral methodology systematization program, the institutional capacity-building program, the electoral studies program, the interinstitutional electoral cooperation program, the inter-American electoral registry program, the inter-American quality management program, and the institution-building program.

In the area of cooperation with entities outside the Hemisphere, he mentioned that the OAS continued to collaborate with the African Union. In March 2010, another DECO Interregional Technical Cooperation Mission (MICTI) had been conducted with the African Union, in Togo. He indicated that African Union representatives had taken part in activities such as the Inter-American Electoral Training Seminars. The DECO had also received requests from African youth organizations for electoral training support.
He indicated that in the period covered by the report, the DECO had provided support for the organization of the Fourth General Meeting of the Association of Caribbean Electoral Organizations (ACEO), held in Bridgetown, Barbados, on November 5 and 6, 2009, in conjunction with the Electoral Commission and Electoral Office of Barbados. 

He also noted that, among other things, cooperation agreements had been concluded with the Federal Electoral Institute and the Electoral Court of the Federation of Mexico’s judiciary, and with the U.S. Electoral Assistance Commission, and that cooperation in the area of civic-electoral education had been facilitated among electoral courts, such as those of Panama, Guatemala, and Costa Rica.

He mentioned that an electoral specialist had accompanied the Assistant Secretariat General to Haiti to identify actions in support of the electoral process. 

He indicated that the DECO had positioned itself as a source of support in the area of education and training for officials of the region’s electoral authorities, closing a major gap in efforts to professionalize the work of these entities. He mentioned that, in September 2009, the Second Inter-American Training Workshops had been held in Mexico, in which 46 electoral officials had taken part, including eight from the electoral authority of Suriname, who had attended with support from their institutions. He noted that other initiatives warranting mention had arisen from this. First, a request had been received from the Government of Suriname to replicate the training provided in Mexico in a National Electoral Training Workshop that would include all its officials. The National Workshop, the first of its kind, was held in Paramaribo. Secondly, a diploma course on electoral processes was now being designed, in coordination with the FLACSO-Chile and the Federal Electoral Institute of Mexico, as were a series of online courses, in cooperation with CapaciNet of the Secretariat for Political Affairs and the Educational Portal of the Americas of the Secretariat for Integral Development.

In summation, he indicated that the DECO has strengthened important interinstitutional relations, at three levels. First, with those institutional bodies created or supported by the DECO, such as ACEO; secondly, with those with whom it executed horizontal cooperation actions, such as IFE, TRIFE, and EAC; thirdly, with partners from outside the Hemisphere, such as the African Union, the Council of Europe, and the European Union, with whom an Inter-American Meeting of Electoral Authorities would be organized in June; and fourth, with academic partners such as FLACSO and International IDEA, with whom specific collaboration actions were under way, and with others such as the University of Salamanca and the University of Valencia, both in Spain, with whom possible opportunities for joint efforts were being discussed.

Lastly, in the financial area, he mentioned the adoption of a series of austerity measures in resource use, such as the establishment of the mobile group within the EOMs, which helped ensure a timely presence in the host country but reduced the number of specialists deployed; and the replacement of non-OAS specialists with staff members in areas of our institutional expertise, among other things; the use of OAS professional staff members; technical cooperation efforts of shorter duration, which also facilitated accountability in our efforts; the use of horizontal cooperation, with the support of specialists from partners such as IFE, TRIFE, and AEC; the establishment of strategic partnerships with partners specializing in academic work; and the use of technological tools, among other things.

The General Committee expressed appreciation for and took note of the report.

2. Annual Report of the Inter-American Telecommunications Commission (CITEL) to the General Assembly, and the draft resolutions of CITEL

The annual report of CITEL (CP/doc.4467/10 corr. 1 and add. 1 and 2) was presented by Mr. Clovis Baptista, Executive Secretary of CITEL, supported by PowerPoint presentations.

Mr. Baptista underscored the fundamental contribution that information and communication technologies (ICTs) made toward stimulating economic growth, employment, and general sustainable development within the region.  The following, inter alia, were fundamental to the existence of an information society conducive to integration and the development of a convergence environment: formulation of suitable policy, more effective management of the radiofrequency spectrum, and regulatory frameworks that promote investment in ICTs. He also underscored the importance of appropriate interconnection agreements, awareness of the benefits of next generation network technologies, the need for flexible numbering, allocation, and reserve plans, the advantages of technological neutrality, the need for active promotion of broadband installation, and the growing importance of environmental considerations in the development and use of ICTs.
CITEL’s Executive Secretary pointed out that today’s difficult economic climate had led some operators to put their network development plans on hold. In this new environment, a forum like CITEL was essential to enable the public and private sectors to work together and to gain better awareness of their respective needs; and, through close collaboration, to be able to meet the demand for services, creating an environment conducive to the emergence of new services, increasing cybersecurity, promoting price reductions and solutions to connectivity problems, and accelerating network installation in underserved areas.

He pointed to the following as some of CITEL’s more notable activities during 2009:

· Adoption of different recommendations on standards coordination to ensure the interoperability and timely introduction of advanced technologies; harmonization of the radio spectrum and the operation of radiocommunication services, including broadcasting; and development and implementation of cutting-edge technologies and economic aspects to promote the development of telecommunication services and networks;

· Different telecommunication professional development courses offered, with material prepared by accredited training centers in the region and coordinating with the Center of Excellence for the Americas Region of the International Telecommunication Union (ITU);

· Coordination and harmonization of the region’s perspectives for world telecommunication forums, through the development of common positions and inter-American proposals; and

· Organization of different seminars and workshops on matters of priority to the countries.

Mr. Baptista observed that CITEL should remain an intergovernmental steering organization, where member states and associate members worked together to foster the growth and sustainable development of telecommunication and information networks and to facilitate universal access, so that everyone everywhere could participate in the Global Information Economy and Global Information Society and take advantage of their benefits.

The delegation of Mexico welcomed the progress achieved in 2009 in the various priority areas of telecommunications, notably interoperability of advanced technologies, harmonization of the radiofrequency spectrum, and promoting the development of telecommunications networks and services.  It made specific reference to the project on the Tele-health Network of the Americas and the offer of scholarships on a variety of subjects important to the region, which include issues related to Internet security and telecommunications networks and systems, the Global Portal of Telecommunications for Indigenous People, interference disruptive to satellite systems, and communications during emergencies. It noted that in 2009, 51 scholarships had not been awarded.

The delegation of Brazil was grateful for the very “thorough and fascinating” report. It noted that Brazil closely followed the activities of this OAS entity, which stood at the forefront of a revolution that would create an information society. It also referred to the Brazilian government’s commitment to the effort to democratize access to information and to narrow the digital divide. It said how pleased it was that CITEL’s scholarships had benefited 27 countries, but how unfortunate it was that so many of those scholarships were not awarded for lack of interest.

The delegations of Ecuador, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Venezuela, and Nicaragua expressed thanks for the report presented.

The General Committee took note of the report presented and of the delegations’ observations and comments and decided to refer them to the Permanent Council so that it might, in turn, present them to the General Assembly at its upcoming regular session. Additionally, in response to a request by delegations, it postponed consideration of the draft resolutions to a subsequent meeting.

3. Report and draft resolution on “Free Trade and Investment in the Hemisphere” 

The Chair indicated that the report (CP/CG-1822/10), prepared by the Secretariat, and the draft resolution (CP/CG-1821/10), prepared by the delegation of Mexico, had been presented at the last meeting.

The delegation of the United States again reiterated that although it acknowledged the reasons indicated by Mexico, it emphasized that this resolution had been presented for 15 consecutive years and that the Organization should consider how to conduct its work in another manner.  The fact was that if a resolution was not presented one year, this did not mean that that the mandate had been extinguished.

The delegation of Mexico also reiterated that although it valued and respected the comments by one of the 33 delegations at the table, it emphasized that the delegation was interested in more than the mere amendment or update of a number; rather it was the importance and applicability of the matter addressed. He indicated that when the situation changed, the resolution would not exist, but as long as the status quo was maintained, it was relevant for his delegation to present, reiterate, emphasize, and underscore the importance of the Organization taking cognizance of this matter.

The General Committee approved the report and draft resolutions presented.

4. Draft resolution “Prevention and Eradication of Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Smuggling of and Trafficking in minors”

The presentation of this draft resolution was given by Ambassador María del Luján Flores, Permanent Representative of Uruguay (CP/CG-1826/10). Its consideration was postponed to an upcoming meeting of the Committee so as to allow the delegations sufficient time for consultation with their authorities.

5. Other business

There being no other business, the Chair noted, before closing the meeting, that, last February, when the work plan of the Committee had been adopted, April 23 had been set as the deadline for receipt of draft resolutions for consideration.

At 12:00 p.m., the meeting was declared closed.
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